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Submission to Richmond Hill City Council re: development 
proposal: City Files OPA-23-0010 and ZBLA-23-0014 
 
Submitted by: Richmond Hill resident Michael Theodores – 
September 23, 2024 
 
Introduction: 

As a long-time resident of Richmond Hill – residing just a block west of the proposed high-
density development proposal being discussed by Council on September 24, 2024 – I have 
prepared this submission to express serious concerns about the size and scope of the project. 

This submission will touch on reasons why Council should recommend that the developer 
prepare a revised proposal that respects the current zoning of this proposed area along with: 

• The poor service levels provided by the nearby Richmond Hill GO station 

• Heavy traffic on the Major Mackenzie core that could worsen with the planned 396 
parking spots along with a commercial element to the building. 

Candid concerns raised by Richmond Hill planning department 

I read with interest the report that the Richmond Hill Development Planning Division prepared 
for the September 24, 2024 Council meeting re: the developer’s proposal and was gratified to 
see they listed several of the very same concerns I had with respect to: 

• The proposed height of the two towers (12 and 20 storeys) 

• The height of the proposed development compared to the largely low-rise 
neighbhourhood that exists to the East, West, North and South, and 

• The location of the project that barely is included in the protected major transit station 
area (PMTSA) and outside of the Newkirk Local Centre. 

The full report was included in Council’s meeting material and what follows are screen captures 
– with added yellow highlights – to flag comments from the report that resonated the most with 
me and will likely resonate with Council members too. 

Page 6: See screen cap below – yellow highlights added 
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Page 7: See screen cap below – yellow highlights added 
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Page 9: See screen cap below – Yellow highlights added 

 

Page 9: See screen cap below – Yellow highlights added 

 

 

Key takeaways from planning review of proposed development 

It’s clear based on a read of the initial planning department’s review of this proposed 
development that there several – not a handful – of concerns. They include: 

• Proposing towers of 12 and 20 storeys on a block that only allows up to four storeys 

• It is not located in the Newkirk Local Centre, which allows for higher storeys and 
density 

• It has a floor space (FSI) of 5.0 in an area that allows for only an FSI of 1.5 

• It is a high-density development proposal situated in an area that is largely surrounded 
by residential homes and in which more moderate intensification is appropriate 

• The angular plane doesn’t conform to the current Official Plan 

• It doesn’t include an affordable housing component 

As you can see, we aren’t talking about a few minor concerns. The planning department has 
issues with the size and scope of the project based on its location along with other details – 
such as the percentage of affordable housing planned – that are missing. 
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Traffic assessment outstanding 

I would add one other very important concern that Council needs to be aware of from a planning 
perspective: the impact the level of traffic that the high-density project could have on nearby 
side streets and on Major Mackenzie Drive East. 

The entrance-exit is proposed for a side street (Maple Ave.) and residents and visitors to the 
commercial operations will likely favour using Major Mackenzie Drive East to move in and out of 
the property. 

The problem is that there is no traffic-pedestrian signal currently at Maple Ave. and Major 
Mackenzie Drive East – unlike the block that is situated a block away west (Sussex Ave.) or for 
the next two blocks East (Colborne and Bayview). 

The proposed development envisions three levels of underground parking, totaling 396 
parking spaces. This would be in place of the driveways of eight low-rise homes – three on 
Maple Ave. 

Already, Major Mackenzie Drive East is a very busy arterial road, with traffic bottlenecks 
common as early as 2:30 p.m. on weekdays. As the planning department’s review noted, traffic 
is not only generated by residents from Richmond Hill and beyond but is also a popular route for 
businesses (freight, construction, etc.). It is also a key route for emergency services (fire, police 
and ambulances). 

With no traffic-pedestrian signal currently or proposed by the developer, the entry to Maple Ave. 
from Major Mackenzie Drive East – using a left turn – will likely result in increased traffic 
bottlenecks on Major Mackenzie Drive East. 

Additionally, Maple Ave. only has a single lane South and one for traffic travelling North. So, 
traffic bottlenecks on Maple entering or exiting Major Mackenzie Drive East are a real possibility. 

Pedestrian safety should also be a concern as the current pedestrian signals are a block away 
in each direction and this is a school zone with Walter Scott Public School a block away East. 

The screen cap below of one of the maps that were included in the material for Council’s review 
shows the distance to either Sussex Ave. or Colborne that do have traffic-pedestrian signals that 
do serve to moderate flows of traffic or assist pedestrians in walking safely across Major 
Mackenzie Drive East. 
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An excerpt from a September 12, 2024 email I received from Senior Planner Giuliano La Moglie 
provided the following: 

…the ‘City’s Development Engineering Staff had not yet completed their technical 
review. As a result, the report does not include any analysis or discussion 
regarding the proposed access to the subject lands from Maple Avenue. Please 
note this will be addressed in a future recommendation to Council. 

I think Council should keep this in mind and request that the technical review be provided the 
next time the development proposal comes before it – including discussion about whether a 
traffic-pedestrian signal is warranted. If it is, it should be at the developer’s expense – not 
borne by the taxpayer. 

Discussion about Richmond Hill GO train 

A key selling point of a very aggressive proposal such as this one is the nearby Richmond Hill 
GO station. It’s actually a tactic that developers across the province use when bringing their 
proposals before Council, and then marketing them to the public once approved. 

Unfortunately, the Richmond Hill GO corridor has very limited service compared to other GO 
corridors. It only offers four Southbound trains in the morning (ending at 8:13 a.m. for the 
Richmond Hill GO station) and five Northbound trains in the afternoon-evening (ending at 6:45 
p.m. from Union Station). And no service is provided on weekends or Holidays (see screen 
cap of full schedule below). 

 

 

I know this service well as I’ve been a GO rider for about 20 years. I have also corresponded 
frequently over that time with the executive office re: occasional service issues and also re: 
future service plans – including several times this year (I was even commended in recent 
correspondence as being a ‘tireless advocate’ for the Richmond Hill GO service). 

While doing research this spring for the current More Homes, More People consultation that I 
am participating in, I came across an updated Metrolinx report re: GO Rail Station Access 
dated February 2023. It can be accessed on this website page. 

https://www.metrolinx.com/en/projects-and-programs/go-rail-station-access
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The report includes discussion about the Richmond Hill GO corridor beginning on Page 127 and 
I was surprised to learn that Metrolinx is forecasting that ridership on this line to decrease – not 
increase – through 2041 (see screen cap of Page 133 on the following page). 

 

Metrolinx highlighted despite expectations for significant population growth in Richmond Hill and 
the region, the reasons for the forecast on Page 128 included the expansion of the Yonge North 
Subway Extension – which will offer superior service using a duplicate transit path – along with 
continued high freight activity by CN Rail which owns the track north of the Doncaster Diamond 
in Thornhill (see screen cap below) 

 

After discovering this report, I reached out to Metrolinx’s executive team to see if this report was 
the most current report and also if Richmond Hill planners and Council were aware of it last 
year. It was confirmed that this was the case and that the Richmond Hill Centre/Langstaff GO 
station was the priority with the expansion of the Yonge North Subway Extension. 
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Equally interesting was the profile of a GO rider at this station (see screen cap below). 
Anecdotally, I have only seen a trickle of riders disembark from the train and either walk to a 
nearby mid or high-rise apartment or condo in the area or to smaller homes in the nearby 
established areas. 

 

 

The Metrolinx report shows that only 9% of riders using this station walk to it. The majority either 
drive to the station or are picked up or dropped off (known as PUDO) while a fair amount (17%) 
use transit. 

The reality is that the Richmond Hill GO train only appeals to a narrow segment of the 
population – one that works in downtown Toronto, largely in close vicinity to Union Station. And, 
once the TTC subway expands to Richmond Hill, it will provide a superior rival to the GO Train 
as service will be more frequent and will offer more stops within York Region and Toronto. 
Hence, why Metrolinx is expecting a hit to future ridership – something I commented in a 
submission to Richmond Hill  Council last June and which has now been supported. 

In recent correspondence I’ve received from Metrolinx, it was acknowledged CN’s ownership of 
the track north of the Doncaster Diamond impacts service levels and that there were no major 
imminent infrastructure plans for the track as the Yonge North Subway Expansion remains the 
key focus to provide enhanced transit to Richmond Hill and other areas within the region. 

Meanwhile, a CN representative provided added clarity in a return email about why CN values 
this track so much and why residents are often caught at the pass at Weldrick or Elgin Mills. It’s 
a very lucrative line that extends north and even travels to Western Canada (see screen cap 
below). 
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Based on this latest forecast, Council needs to be very cautious in reviewing and supporting any 
high-density projects that come before it in the Newkirk Local Centre-PMTSA area. And, it 
should ask the developer that if the GO station is the key reason the level of intensification is 
being proposed, why 396 parking spaces are being proposed. 

Existing YRT bus service-No timeline for Major Mackenzie BRT 

Similar to the Richmond Hill GO train, bus service on the Major Mackenzie core is substantially 
worse when compared to other areas, such as Yonge Street and Highway 7. The latter are both 
served by the Viva rapid bus service. 

While Viva service is more frequent and has dedicated bus lanes from Newmarket all the way 
through to Thornhill, bus service on Major Mackenzie Drive East is less frequent, often involves 
a transfer to another bus (such as a North-South route) and has to fight the same traffic as cars. 

I reached out to the YRT for an update on the timeline for bus rapid transit (BRT) which I’ve 
seen referenced in various documents and it was confirmed no such service is planned before 
2041 (see screen cap below). 

So, similar to the Richmond Hill GO train, there are no material transit improvements on the 
horizon that would validate the level of intensification that is being called for. 

 

Update on Major Mackenzie Drive East development applications 

Kudos to Ward 1 Council Carol Davidson who has a handy link to ‘Development Applications’ 
on her website (I discovered this information is also on the City of Richmond Hill’s website but 
more difficult to locate). 

I reviewed the three links provided on Councillor Davidson’s website and noted the proposals 
below that are located between Yonge and Bayview on Major Mackenzie Drive East. 

https://www.caroldavidsonoakridges.ca/development-activity
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First, you will see a proposed project that is actually closer to the Richmond Hill GO station – at 
286 Major Mackenzie Drive East. It is proposing an 8-storey residential apartment with 90 
units and 199 parking spots. The FSI is 1.17 (see screen cap below). 

Provided below are screen caps of other proposed projects that range from two to five storeys 
along with stacked townhouses. 

I also included a more robust project at 1070 Major Mackenzie Drive East (Bayview and Major 
Mackenzie Drive land that includes Walmart and Food Basics along with many restaurants and 
small businesses). 

The point of this discussion and for including these summaries is that it demonstrates that infill 
activity is planned on the Major Mackenzie Drive East core between Yonge and Bayview. The 
proposed project before you doesn’t have to singlehandedly address the population growth that 
Council is under pressure to meet at the expense of shattering existing zoning in place. 

What these proposed projects have in common is that they represent more respectable levels of 
growth, including the proposed project at 286 Major Mackenzie Drive that is far closer to the 
Richmond Hill GO station. 
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Unfortunately, this particular project is similar to an aggressive one that came before Council 
last May on a side street (Norfolk Ave. – see screen cap below). Similar to this proposed project, 
the planning department had several issues with re: to its size and scope and how it would 
impact the low-rise housing that lies to the East and South. 

 

Closing thoughts 

With the many concerns the Richmond Hill Planning Department cited about this proposed 
development – combined with my own discussion about the Richmond Hill GO train, YRT bus 
service and increased traffic congestion in the area – I believe Council is in an excellent position 
to ask the developer to scale back the proposed project to reflect the current zoning in place 
which reflects the largely low-rise neighbourhoods that exist. 

It’s clear a project proposing 12 and 20 storeys wouldn’t blend in with the largely low-rise 
neighourhood – it would tower over it. It also stands to contribute to the traffic congestion that 
already exists on Major Mackenzie Drive East, and could spill over nearby side streets. 

While Councils across the province – including here in Richmond Hill – are under great pressure 
to address very aggressive population targets and also housing stock and affordability, a single 
project can’t or shouldn’t be expected to do this. 

As per earlier discussion, there are multiple development proposals on file that are located on 
Major Mackenzie Drive East between Yonge and Bayview. All of them – except for one on 
Newkirk Ave. – are more respectable of existing zoning and nearby neighbourhoods. 

This is a project that in both size and scope is more fitting for Yonge Street or Highway 7 which 
have similar nearby high-density projects and which are served by more frequent and seamless 
transit. 

Thanks for your time and consideration. 

 

-Michael Theodores 
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